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requirements of paragraphs (b) and (c) 
of this section. 

(b) Duration of consent. The written 
consent must state the period during 
which it remains in effect. This period 
must be reasonable, taking into ac-
count: 

(1) The anticipated length of the 
treatment recognizing that revocation 
of consent may not generally be ef-
fected while treatment is ongoing; 

(2) The type of criminal proceeding 
involved, the need for the information 
in connection with the final disposition 
of that proceeding, and when the final 
disposition will occur; and 

(3) Such other factors as the facility, 
the patient, and the person(s) who will 
receive the disclosure consider perti-
nent. 

(c) Revocation of consent. The written 
consent must state that it is revocable 
upon the passage of a specified amount 
of time or the occurrence of a specified, 
ascertainable event. The time or occur-
rence upon which consent becomes rev-
ocable may be no earlier than the indi-
vidual’s completion of the treatment 
program and no later than the final 
disposition of the conditional release 
or other action in connection with 
which consent was given. 

(d) Restrictions on redisclosure and use. 
A person who receives patient informa-
tion under this section may redisclose 
and use it only to carry out that per-
son’s official duties with regard to the 
patient’s conditional release or other 
action in connection with which the 
consent was given, including parole. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7334) 

§§ 1.480–1.483 [Reserved] 

DISCLOSURES WITHOUT PATIENT 
CONSENT 

§ 1.484 Disclosure of medical informa-
tion to the surrogate of a patient 
who lacks decision-making capac-
ity. 

A VA medical practitioner may dis-
close the content of any record of the 
identity, diagnosis, prognosis, or treat-
ment of a patient that is maintained in 
connection with the performance of 
any VA program or activity relating to 
drug abuse, alcoholism or alcohol 
abuse, infection with the human im-

munodeficiency virus, or sickle cell 
anemia to a surrogate of the patient 
who is the subject of such record if: 

(a) The patient lacks decision-mak-
ing capacity; and 

(b) The practitioner deems the con-
tent of the given record necessary for 
the surrogate to make an informed de-
cision regarding the patient’s treat-
ment. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7331, 7332) 

[76 FR 6696, Feb. 8, 2011] 

§ 1.485 Medical emergencies. 
(a) General rule. Under the procedures 

required by paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion, patient identifying information 
from records covered by §§ 1.460 through 
1.499 of this part may be disclosed to 
medical personnel who have a need for 
information about a patient for the 
purpose of treating a condition which 
poses an immediate threat to the 
health of any individual and which re-
quires immediate medical interven-
tion. 

(b) Special rule. Patient identifying 
information may be disclosed to med-
ical personnel of the Food and Drug 
Administration (FDA) who assert a 
reason to believe that the health of any 
individual may be threatened by an 
error in the manufacture, labeling, or 
sale of a product under FDA jurisdic-
tion, and that the information will be 
used for the exclusive purpose of noti-
fying patients or their physicians of 
potential dangers. 

(c) Procedures. Immediately following 
disclosure, any VA employee making 
an oral disclosure under authority of 
this section shall make an accounting 
of the disclosure in accordance with 
the Privacy Act (5 U.S.C. 552a(c) and 38 
CFR 1.576(c)) and document the disclo-
sure in the patient’s records setting 
forth in writing: 

(1) The name and address of the med-
ical personnel to whom disclosure was 
made and their affiliation with any 
health care facility; 

(2) The name of the individual mak-
ing the disclosure; 

(3) The date and time of the disclo-
sure; 

(4) The nature of the emergency (or 
error, if the report was to FDA); 

(5) The information disclosed; and 
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(6) The authority for making the dis-
closure (§ 1.485 of this part). 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7332(b)(2)(A)) 

§ 1.485a Eye, organ and tissue dona-
tion. 

A VHA health care facility may dis-
close the individually-identified med-
ical record information of an indi-
vidual covered by §§ 1.460 through 1.499 
of this part to an authorized represent-
ative of a procurement organization for 
the purpose of facilitating determina-
tion of whether the individual is a suit-
able potential organ, eye, or tissue 
donor if: 

(a) The individual is currently an in-
patient in a VHA health care facility; 

(b) The individual is, in the clinical 
judgment of the individual’s primary 
health care provider, near death or de-
ceased; 

(c) The VHA health care facility has 
a signed agreement with the procure-
ment organization in accordance with 
the applicable requirements of the 
United States Department of Health 
and Human Services (HHS); and 

(d) The VHA health care facility has 
confirmed with HHS that it has cer-
tified or recertified the organ procure-
ment organization as provided in the 
applicable HHS regulations. VA med-
ical centers must verify annually in 
January of each calendar year with the 
Food and Drug Administration (FDA) 
that an eye bank or tissue bank has 
complied with the FDA registration re-
quirements of 21 CFR part 1271 and 
that the registration status is active 
before permitting an eye bank or tissue 
bank to receive protected health infor-
mation. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5701(k), 7332(b)(2)(E)) 

[72 FR 48242, Aug. 23, 2007, as amended at 73 
FR 65260, Nov. 3, 2008] 

§ 1.486 Disclosure of information re-
lated to infection with the human 
immunodeficiency virus to public 
health authorities. 

(a) In the case of any record which is 
maintained in connection with the per-
formance of any program or activity 
relating to infection with the HIV, in-
formation may be disclosed to a Fed-
eral, State, or local public health au-
thority, charged under Federal or 

State law with the protection of the 
public health, and to which Federal or 
State law requires disclosure of such 
record, if a qualified representative of 
such authority has made a written re-
quest that such record be provided as 
required pursuant to such law for a 
purpose authorized by such law. In the 
case of a State law, such law must, in 
order for VA to be able to release pa-
tient name and address information in 
accordance with 38 U.S.C. 5701(f)(2), 
provide for a penalty or fine or other 
sanction to be assessed against those 
individuals who are subject to the ju-
risdiction of the public health author-
ity but fail to comply with the report-
ing requirements. 

(b) A person to whom a record is dis-
closed under this section may not re-
disclose or use such record for a pur-
pose other than that for which the dis-
closure was made. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7332(b)(2)(C)) 

§ 1.487 Disclosure of information re-
lated to infection with the human 
immunodeficiency virus to the 
spouse or sexual partner of the pa-
tient. 

(a) Subject to paragraph (b) of this 
section, a physician or a professional 
counselor may disclose information or 
records indicating that a patient is in-
fected with the HIV if the disclosure is 
made to the spouse of the patient, or to 
an individual whom the patient has, 
during the process of professional coun-
seling or of testing to determine 
whether the patient is infected with 
such virus, identified as being a sexual 
partner of such patient. 

(b) A disclosure under this section 
may be made only if the physician or 
counselor, after making reasonable ef-
forts to counsel and encourage the pa-
tient to provide the information to the 
spouse or sexual partner, reasonably 
believes that the patient will not pro-
vide the information to the spouse or 
sexual partner and that the disclosure 
is necessary to protect the health of 
the spouse or sexual partner. 

(c) A disclosure under this section 
may be made by a physician or coun-
selor other than the physician or coun-
selor referred to in paragraph (b) of 
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